

# **MINUTES**

Meeting: WESTBURY AREA BOARD

**Place:** The Laverton, Westbury

Date: 9 October 2014

**Start Time:** 6.30 pm **Finish Time:** 7.40 pm

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:

David Parkes (Democratic Services Officer), Tel: 01225 718220 or (e-mail) david.parkes@wiltshire.gov.uk

Papers available on the Council's website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk

### In Attendance:

## **Wiltshire Councillors**

Cllr David Jenkins (Chairman), Cllr Gordon King (Vice Chairman) and Cllr Jerry Wickham

### **Wiltshire Council Officers**

Sally Hendry, Westbury Community Area Manager)
Maggie Rae (Corporate Director)
David Parkes (Democratic Service Officer)
Sharon Smith (Communications Officer)
Phoebe Brazier (Community Youth Officer)

## **Town and Parish Councillors**

Westbury Town Council – Cllr Sue Ezra, Cllr Christine Mitchell, Cllr David Bradshaw and Cllr Ian Cunningham.

Edington Parish Council – Cllr Mike Swabey

## **Partners**

Wiltshire Police – Insp Alan Webb.
Wiltshire NHS – Sue Hamblin
BA13+ Community Area Partnership – Phil McMullen and Carole King.

Total in attendance: 53

| Agenda<br>Item No. | Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision  |
|--------------------|---|
| 1.                 | Chairman's Welcome and Introductions  |
|                    | The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting of the Westbury Area Board.   |
| 2.                 | Better Care Plan Presentation   |
|                    | Maggie Rae, Corporate Director, provided an introduction to the Better Care Plan in Wiltshire. The presentation provided an understanding of how Wiltshire Council had approached the issues raised and encouraged opportunities for local action. A DVD was presented which discussed the work being done to provide the health and social care that residents require now and in the future. The need to focus health services around where residents live rather than at the three hospitals on the edge of Wiltshire was raised. It was heard that everyone would be treated as a person and not just as a set of conditions The new 'onion' model was based around people in their communities and away from hospitals. It was stated that primary care was the best building block for a new service. The service would be 'bottom up' in design and based around communities that already exist. It was stated that General Practitioners would be at the centre of this design.  An opportunity for questions was provided. A question was asked as to what the differing criteria was for a social patient and a medical patient. The funding of both social patients and medical patients was also discussed and it was heard that social care was means tested. The Corporate Director explained that it was necessary to work together and put the person at the centre of their treatment. It was heard that people did not mind how you labelled their care as long as they |
| 2                  | received the service they require.  |
| 3.                 | Apologies for Absence   |
|                    | Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Russell Hawker and Julia Cramp.   |
| 4.                 | Minutes  The minutes of the previous meeting, 07 August 2014, were presented to the Board for approval.  Decision   |
|                    | The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed by the Board as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  |
| 5.                 | Declarations of Interest  |
|                    | The Chairman declared a non-pecuniary interest in the Rugby Club funding item as one of the founding members of the Club.   |

# 6. <u>Chairman's Announcements</u>

- a) Campus There had been two consultations on the campus and a member of the public had the opportunity to ask a question on public input.
- b) A350 Works A350 Works The Chairman announced the road closure and bus service changes as stated on item 6 of the agenda.
- c) Fire Service Consultation Literature was circulated and attendees were urged to participate in the consultation.
- d) Positive Leisure Activities for Young People Phoebe Brazier was welcomed as one of two new Community Youth Officers who would be working in a job share.

Funding towards positive leisure activities for young people was discussed and questions were asked in regards to where this funding would be allocated. The creation of the Westbury Local Youth Network (LYN) was discussed and the process involved in setting up this group. It was heard that the LYN had not yet met but would provide a report to the next Area Board.

A need to get more young people to attend the Area Board was raised. It was stressed that the invitation to attend the Board was open to the entire Westbury Community Area.

The Community Area Manager stressed the need to work with schools and that the Board would be in a stronger position now that the LYN was being appointed.

# 7. Partner and Community Updates

Wiltshire Police – Inspector Webb provided statistical information and explained the Police were targeting burglaries and rural crime and it was necessary to show their presence. The Board heard of a multi-agency operation near Warminster that stopped 28 vehicles, many of which were towing trailers that were not in lawful condition and prohibition orders were served. A drunk driver was also caught at 11:00. A public request was made for statistics on domestic abuse. It was explained that domestic abuse was a difficult statistic to record as it tends to happen before domestic violence occurs and can therefore 'hide' itself.

BA13 CAP – The Safe Places scheme was discussed and Insp. Webb emphasised that this was superb work.

# Town and Parish Councils:

 Westbury Town Council – It was heard that the Christmas Light Switch On Event 2014 would take place on Saturday 22<sup>nd</sup> November 2014.

| 8. | Community Area Transport Group   |
|----|--|
|    | It was heard that the report and minutes of the last meeting were in the agenda pack. Three recommendations were made in the report:                 |
|    | 2.1 It was recommended to the Area Board to allocate £400 to fund speed warning signs at Hisomley  |
|    | Decision: To approve the allocation of £400 funding for speed warning signs at Hisomley.   |
|    | 2.2 It was recommended to the Area Board to allocate £3,500 for a bus shelter on the A350 near Aldi.   |
|    | Decision: To approve the allocation of £3,500 funding for a bus shelter on the A350 near Aldi.   |
|    | 2.3 It was recommended to the Area Board to allocate £1000 for the replacement of the handrail near Edington Parish Hall.                            |
|    | Decision: To approve the allocation of £1000 funding for the replacement of the handrail near Edington Parish Hall.                                  |
| 9. | Community Area Grants  |
|    | Councillors were asked to consider funding applications to the community area grants fund scheme and Councillor led project bids:                    |
|    | Community Area Grant Funding. 1.1 Westbury Rugby Club sought £1,000 to fund new signs  |
|    | Decision: To approve the funding of £1,000 to Westbury Rugby Club to fund new signs.   |
|    | 1.2 Westbury Children's Centre sought £990 for a new storage shed.   |
|    | Decision: To approve the funding of £990 to Westbury Children's Centre for a new storage shed.   |
|    | Councillor Led Project – Led by Cllr Gordon King – Domestic abuse awareness campaign. Cllr King introduced this project and stressed its importance. |
|    | Decision: To approve the funding of £300 for the Domestic Abuse Awareness Campaign.  |
|    |  |

The next meeting of the Westbury Area Board will be held on 11 December 2014.

This page is intentionally left blank